
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

TENANTS’ FORUM

Meeting held –  13th November 2014
Present:
Councillors Steve Bellamy, Michael Brown, Maggie Don Jenny Henson and Ellie Manns 
Tenant Representatives:
Brian Kimpton (Chair)
(Counties)


Sandra Nash 

(Counties)

Trevor Nash 

(Counties)

Josephine Copson
(Alfred Street)

Jim French


(Desborough)
Martyn Lund 

(Highfield Road)

Karen Wesley 

(Highfield Road)
Chris Wesley

Stephen Panther
Also Present:
John Conway (Head of Housing)

Leona Mantle (Housing)

Darren Ibell (Housing)

Pearl Nathaniel (Finance)

David Pope (Committee Administrator)
14.TF.44
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Linda Nash and Brent Woodford.
14.TF.45
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.
14.TF.46
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 9th October 2014 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

14.TF.47
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
None.
14.TF.48
MATTERS RAISED BY TENANTS’ FORUM REPRESENTATIVES

None.
14.TF.49 
HRA CAPITAL WORKS – FOCUS ON HOMES FOR THE FUTURE

Darren Ibell attended the meeting and provided an update on the HRA Capital Works. The forum noted that the format of the HRA Capital Programme Report had been altered to provide a more user friendly document that tenant representatives could take away with them.

The meeting heard that 48% of the annual Capital Works budget had been spent to date, with the majority of the programme on site, although budgeted external walkway and staircase works required final approval before starting on site. It was anticipated that as works completed, invoices would arrive for payment, with a budget spend of 100% forecast by the end of the financial year. 

The forum was provided with details of eight key areas of expenditure, noting that the largest related to empty home buy-backs, a process whereby empty ex-Council properties were purchased and brought back into the housing stock. The meeting heard that external funding had been obtained to assist in these purchases. 

Other areas of expenditure included the Homes for the Future project where the second phase at Addison Road, Desborough had commenced, External Wall Insulation (EWI) of solid wall properties, disabled alterations, void repairs and replacement of roofs, kitchens and central heating.   

The meeting noted that so far in 2014/15:-
· 30 properties had received new kitchens

· 56 properties had replacements roofs

· Over 300 properties had received door upgrades

· Car park resurfacing projects were all complete

· 44 properties had received External Wall Insulation


It was also noted that the Homes for the Future project at Hampden Crescent had commenced with consultants procured to undertake a feasibility study. The project will involve remodelling the blocks so that they meet local needs and realise their full potential in future years. It was anticipated that a tender for construction works would be issued in early 2015, with phase one work starting on site during the 2015/16 financial year.
Darren provided the meeting with extra detail surrounding the EWI works commissioned by the Council. It was noted that £140k of external grant funding had been received to assist in paying for the work. The results were not only aesthetically pleasing, but also offered tenants significant cost savings on their energy bills. A set of FAQ’s was included with the report outlining approximate energy cost savings and the cost of the EWI works (approximately £16k per property, £6k with grant funding). The meeting was advised that although the product was still relatively expensive, it was hoped that the cost would reduce in future. The Council had an intention to provide EWI to all solid-wall properties in its stock by 2020, with a programme built into the 10 year capital programme.  
A property team update was provided; with the meeting noting that recruitment was underway to replace Nick Thompson who had managed the Council’s asset management database. Simon Morelli had joined the team as a Project Surveyor from Northampton Council until the end of the financial year. 
Darren concluded by thanking Jim French for his invaluable involvement with capital projects, providing help with local knowledge and resident interaction. The meeting heard that increased tenant involvement was being sought over the next 12-18 months as such assistance provided KBC with direction regarding delivery of the capital programme. 
14.TF.50
HOUSING STRATEGY 2015-2020 OVERVIEW
John Conway advised the forum that it had been some years since this topic had been before them, however due to changes in the local housing market; the time had come for the strategy to be reviewed and a new approach taken.

John outlined the main changes to the housing market, noting a rapid decline in house-building since the 1970’s, especially by local authorities. This combined with a steep increase in property valuations had caused a significant supply and demand issue. 

A number of demographic changes including smaller households, a higher proportion of older people and more single people had resulted in a growing need for housing. Homelessness had increased with more customers approaching the council for assistance, with increasingly complex requirements. 

Home ownership had declined, with mortgages difficult to obtain meaning that home ownership was no longer an option for a large number of younger people. Social housing was considered a “poor brand” and struggled to meet demand, with many properties too large for the requirements of modern households, whereas the private lettings market had seen a noticeable increase in both the quantity and quality of lets. 
The current housing market meant that KBC faced increased contact from customers with complex needs. As a result the Council had to utilise all housing options in order to respond effectively. It was important that the Council tried to establish itself as a better brand and the landlord of choice, in order to make its housing stock easier to let and meet the needs of customers long term. 
It was considered that KBC was well placed, with additional resources being directed towards homelessness, rent arrears management and tenancy support, with schemes such as Homes for the Future, Keyways Open House Days and a strategic approach to housing stock investment all proving to be beneficial. The forum also heard that work had commenced on a new build feasibility study, with a draft programme to be presented to elected members during 2015. 
Three strategic priorities had been identified with regard to the Housing Strategy; increasing housing supply across all tenures, ensuring existing stock was a viable in the provision of safe and healthy homes and helping people to live independently, making sure tenants had the best possible chance of making a success of their tenancy.  

The forum was advised that work on a draft five-year strategy was underway, with the Executive Committee having received a series of  briefings on the subject. The draft strategy would be presented to the forum at the meeting on 12th February 2015, before being taken to the Executive Committee prior to approval at Council on 25th February.
The forum queried the possible housing mix of proposed new-build council housing stock. John Conway responded by advising this aspect would be considered during the feasibility study, although the nature of some of the prospective sites allowed for smaller properties and possibly bungalows to be constructed.
14.TF.51
TENANT TRAINING PROGRAMME
Leona Mantle advised the forum that a day of Tenant Training would be taking place on Friday 21st November at the Council offices. Sessions would include:-
· Current Housing Issues with John Conway

· Housing Finance Update with Pearl Nathaniel

· How the Council works and how the Tenants’ Forum fits into the structure with Leona Mantle
· Housing Who’s Who, Forms of Involvement and Mystery Shopping with Linda Nash

· Meeting Protocols and Conduct with David Pope

All forum members were encouraged to attend, with ten places available for the session. 
14.TF.52     KBC KEYWAYS OPEN DAY FEEDBACK
Leona Mantle provided the forum with a short presentation highlighting the Keyways Open Day held on 11th October. The meeting noted that over 50 households had been in attendance with 36 of those completing a full verification process with an allocated housing officer. Additionally, 14 applications had been made active that day with customers able to bid on properties before leaving the offices. A further 13 applications had been made live in the week after the Open Day.  

The meeting heard that three individuals had attended but did not qualify to join Keyways. However, all three were provided with one-to-one Housing Options advice on the day. A total of 397 bids had been received on 74 advertised properties, a 300% increase on bids in the previous week, with all advertised properties receiving a nomination. 

Ten partner organisations had attended the Open Day, including KBC’s Silver Service, with five sheltered housing assessments being completed on the day. 

It was seen as significant that all completed feedback forms rated the event as either good or excellent. The meeting heard that events of this nature had proved to be successful, creating a buzz and ensuring that people received the correct advice and assistance at a single point of contact. KBC was continuously learning and looking to improve these events and wished to repeat Open Days with a greater frequency.
In response to a question from the floor, the forum was advised that should there be a number of empty properties or demand in a specific area, officers would consider holding similar events away from the Council offices. 
14.TF.53
CONNECT – CHRISTMAS DRAWING COMPETITION
Leona Mantle advised the forum that the previous edition of Connect had contained a Christmas drawing competition for readers’ children. The meeting heard that a high number of entries had been received, with children making a real effort to participate. A selection of drawings was shown to the forum and an informal vote taken to decide which drawing would feature as the front cover for the Christmas edition.

It was requested that all entrants be thanked in writing and a display of all entries be erected within the council offices. 
14.TF.54    
TENANT OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
Martyn Lund reported that the panel was still examining repairs reporting, although a slight delay had been encountered as the panel waited for requested information to be supplied. Work was ongoing in relation to the overview part of the panel’s role and visit to the depot had been undertaken. Recruitment was a key issue for the panel as it was currently short on numbers. 
14.TF.55
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Stephen Panther raised the issue of the converted former caretaker’s house at Holyoake Court that has been unoccupied since works on the site were completed earlier in the year.
The forum was advised that the property had been converted into shared accommodation and unsuccessful negotiations had taken place with Social Services at Northamptonshire County Council regarding possible usage of the property. Further discussions were underway to decide whether to let the property commercially or work with a voluntary agency to make use of the property. It was anticipated that a decision would be made on the subject by early December. 
14.TF.56
PRIZE DRAW

The winner of the prize draw was Trevor Nash.
14.TF.57
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
It was noted that the date for the next meeting of the forum would be Thursday 11th December 2014. 
(The meeting started at 6.30pm and ended at 8.01pm)

Signed …………………………………………..

Chair
djp
Tenants Forum No. 6
13.11.14

